



How to Think about Potentially Decoupling from China

Ali Wyne

To cite this article: Ali Wyne (2020) How to Think about Potentially Decoupling from China, The Washington Quarterly, 43:1, 41-64

To link to this article: <https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2020.1735854>



Published online: 19 Mar 2020.



Submit your article to this journal [↗](#)



View related articles [↗](#)



View Crossmark data [↗](#)

How to Think about Potentially Decoupling from China

From the Nixon administration's opening to China through the second term of the Obama administration, the United States debated how best to engage China so that it would emerge into what Robert Zoellick famously called "a responsible stakeholder"—a country, he explained, that would undertake actions to "sustain the international system that has enabled its success."¹ In a marked departure, US policymakers and observers are increasingly advocating that Washington selectively decouple from Beijing and identifying domains in which it might do so.² Many contend that, even if growing trade and technological interdependence did for some time impart a baseline of strategic stability to US-China relations, the net impact of that dynamic on US national interests is increasingly unfavorable.

Trends of recent years have prompted growing US alarm over China's trajectory. First, China is steadily militarizing the South China Sea, despite the September 2015 pledge that Chinese President Xi Jinping made while standing next to then-US President Barack Obama in the White House Rose Garden. Second, China's economic expansion has not induced it to undertake political liberalization; to the contrary, it has emboldened the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) to be both more confident and more unwavering in its enforcement of authoritarian rule. Third, China's foreign policy increasingly betrays a desire to shape a global order that is "safe for authoritarianism" and conducive to bilateral transactionalism.

Ali Wyne is a nonresident senior fellow at the Atlantic Council's Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security and a nonresident fellow at the Modern War Institute. He can be reached at awyne@alum.mit.edu and followed on Twitter (@Ali_Wyne).

© 2020 The Elliott School of International Affairs
The Washington Quarterly • 43:1 pp. 41–64
<https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2020.1735854>

The Trump administration has codified growing US anxiety into doctrine, abandoning the “engage but hedge” framework that guided US policy for some four decades across eight administrations. “For decades,” its 2017 national security strategy observes, “U.S. policy was rooted in the belief that support for China’s rise and for its integration into the postwar international order would liberalize China. Contrary to our hopes, China expanded its power at the expense of others.” The document contends that “China seeks to displace the United States in the Indo-Pacific region, expand the reaches of its state-driven economic model, and reorder the region in its favor.”³

Proceeding from its judgment that China’s technological progress threatens US security, the administration has pursued a largely unilateral strategy to blunt Beijing’s developmental momentum. It has, most notably, imposed steep tariffs on Chinese exports; at its peak in the fall of 2019, the average US tariff rate on those goods had reached 21 percent.⁴ The Trump administration is also targeting major Chinese telecommunications companies. The Pentagon is set to support a Commerce Department proposal that would make it considerably more difficult for US companies to export to Huawei, and the Department of Justice has unveiled an indictment against it under the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act, suggesting in the assessment of Hofstra University’s Julian Ku that Huawei is “a criminal enterprise,” not simply “a regular company that happened to break the law.”⁵ The Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS) has acquired more expansive screening authority with the adoption of regulations included in the Foreign Investment Risk Review Modernization Act of 2018. To give one further example, the Export Control Reform Act of 2018 permits the United States to restrict the export of a wider suite of emerging technologies to China. These proposals have already had a significant impact: Chinese exports to the United States fell by 12.5 percent last year, and Chinese foreign direct investment in the United States fell by nearly 90 percent between 2016 and 2018.⁶

While Republicans and Democrats disagree over many aspects of the Trump administration’s foreign policy, they both largely support its recalibration toward China—at least in theory, if not always in execution.⁷ The approach of the 2020 presidential election offers an opportune time to assess the results of that shift. If President Trump is reelected, he may well pursue an even more vigorous effort to reduce US-China interdependence. In assessing the administration’s imposition of tariffs, the Peterson Institute for International Economics’ Chad Bown and Dartmouth College’s Douglas Irwin conclude that “[t]his is not protectionism in the sense of trying to help a domestic industry in its struggle against imports. The goal is much broader and more significant: the economic decoupling of the United States and China. Such a decoupling would mark a historic fragmentation of the world economy.”⁸ While a Democratic president’s

approach would likely entail greater multilateral cooperation and place more of an emphasis on US values, it is unclear how much he or she would, or even could, attempt to reverse the broader thrust of the Trump administration's policy—partly because the structural sources of US-China tensions will only grow more acute, and partly because the analytical, bureaucratic, and prescriptive fervor in favor of a more aggressive approach is rapidly gaining strength.

The abstract desire to get tougher on China is understandable, but it should not distract from two essential tasks: deciding what long-term *modus vivendi* the United States would like to achieve with its foremost competitor, and articulating what strategies it might pursue to get there. While it is indisputable that the national security establishment, the business community, and the public take a dimmer view of China than they did, say, five years ago, those constituencies are far from having convergent threat perceptions and are even further from translating nebulous sentiments into coherent guidance.⁹ The oft-articulated judgment that there is a new “consensus” on US policy toward China is problematic, therefore, because it conflates momentum of sentiment with clarity of direction. Claremont McKenna College's Minxin Pei accordingly urges the Trump administration “to answer crucial questions about its China policy. First and foremost, what is the policy's ultimate objective?”¹⁰

This piece does not outline a revised US policy toward China.¹¹ Instead, it offers two modest proposals. First, the United States should proceed cautiously as it moves away from its erstwhile approach, especially if, as seems evident, it possesses little clarity about the contours of a successor framework. Intuition suggests that recalibration should be undertaken with a level of deliberation commensurate with the stakes involved: beyond possessing about one-sixth of the world's population, China is on track to overtake the United States in absolute economic size well before the middle of the century.

Second, while it will invariably and properly have to react to certain expressions of Chinese assertiveness, the United States should focus primarily on stimulating its own renewal. The more confident Washington is about its own prospects and the more certain it is about its own direction, the less susceptible it will be to overcorrection in its China policy: it can be clear-eyed in evaluating its previous assumptions and acknowledging the challenges inherent to strategic competition

Both Republicans and Democrats support recalibration toward China.

The United States should focus primarily on stimulating its own renewal.

without trying to force wholesale decoupling or concluding that a new Cold War is foreordained.

One more prefatory scoping note is in order: this piece restricts itself to appraising the recalibration that US policy toward China is undergoing. That decision should not be misconstrued as downplaying China's contribution to the deterioration in bilateral ties; however one assesses the present shift in US policy, after all, it has largely emerged in response to disconcerting trends in Chinese conduct.

The remainder of this piece considers four questions that US policymakers should weigh as they refine their thinking about China and concludes with some thoughts on America's long-term approach. If the United States intends to disengage selectively from China and reduce China's economic competitiveness in the process, it should assess more rigorously how much influence it has over China's development and how much support it would be able to enlist from other countries. And if, in pursuing incremental decoupling, it is steeling itself for a long-term, multifaceted competition with China, the United States should consider more carefully how bilateral ties might unfold and how likely China's resurgence would be to stimulate US renewal.

How significantly can the United States influence China's economic development on its own?

America's sheer preponderance of economic power means that it can cause China serious short-term headaches by acting unilaterally, as the Trump administration has demonstrated with its use of tariffs, company blacklists, and export controls.

China has demonstrated it can withstand and adapt to unilateral economic pressure.

The United States accounts for 24 percent of global output and 30 percent of global wealth, and the US dollar continues to anchor global financial markets.¹² The question is whether Washington can accrue systemic competitive gains by using unilateral economic pressure to throw Beijing off balance; the evidence on that score is dubious.¹³ Without the concerted support of allies and partners such as the European Union (EU) and Japan, the United

States is unlikely to pressure China into cracking down on intellectual property theft, cyberespionage, or any other practices that give it an unfair competitive advantage.¹⁴

Indeed, the phase one trade deal that the two countries signed in mid-January 2020 crystallized a reality that has grown increasingly apparent over the past year and a half: China can withstand and adapt to unilateral economic pressure.

While its exports to the United States declined precipitously last year, it compensated with increased shipments to the EU and Southeast Asia; on net, China's share of global exports was slightly higher at the end of 2019 than it was when the first tranche of the Trump administration's tariffs hit in mid-2018.¹⁵

In the short run, and perhaps even in the medium run, it will be no easy task for China to substitute away from the player that had been, until recently, the single largest absorber of its exports (the EU overtook the United States last year). Even with the aforementioned agreement, average US tariffs on Chinese exports exceed 19 percent, over six times as high as they were before trade tensions accelerated.¹⁶ If those frictions persist, China may face not only the prospect of a protracted depression of exports to the United States, but also a more substantial exodus of multinational companies that have been facing steadily higher labor costs inside China. For the time being, though, it has signaled that it can cope with a significant exercise of America's economic leverage.

Some of the Trump administration's main trade negotiators have been pressing China to boost its purchases of US exports, make itself more receptive to US investment, and resume market-oriented reforms. Were they to succeed, they would actually facilitate deeper integration between the two countries' economies. Other negotiators have been trying to reduce the density of America's trade and technological linkages with China. Were they to succeed, they would drive selective decoupling.

The competition between these two camps has had a paradoxical impact: while it has militated against the development of a coherent US approach, it may end up enhancing China's competitiveness in reinforcing ways. If the former camp pressures China into becoming a more market-oriented economy, China could become a more attractive place to do business. The latter camp, meanwhile, is accelerating China's efforts to boost indigenous innovation and cultivate non-US export markets. While it did not prevail in phase one negotiations, its approach better reflects the Trump administration's overarching sentiment in favor of undercutting China's participation in the global economy.

Some observers might object that China would have sought greater economic self-sufficiency even if the United States had not been so aggressive in attempting to constrict its development. Prior to the onset of trade tensions, after all, it had gradually been reducing its dependence on the US economy. It had been doing so, however, while believing that a baseline of interdependence was in its national interest. Now, China is moving far more assiduously to lower that reliance, and

China is moving far more assiduously to lower interdependence.

a growing number of Chinese observers regard interdependence as a developmental liability, especially in the realm of frontier technology.¹⁷ The concern here is partly temporal: by forcing China's hand, the United States may well end up hastening the arrival of a more formidable competitor.

For example, while the United States has pushed back strongly against Huawei, the Chinese telecommunications giant recorded record sales of US \$122 billion in 2019.¹⁸ It was reported this past December, moreover, that its latest phone contains no US parts, a particularly notable advance because of how quickly it was achieved.¹⁹ Many observers had been arguing until quite recently that the company was highly, if not irreversibly, dependent on US components.²⁰

Huawei's achievement does not mean that its path forward will be smooth; the vice president of public affairs at its US office acknowledged in October 2019 that it will take time for the company to find alternatives to Google's computing services.²¹ China's entire ecosystem of innovation, in fact, still depends significantly on foreign knowledge and components. This year, for example, chip production by foreign semiconductor companies will account for a projected 82.5 percent of China's semiconductor supply.²² While countries such as Japan and Germany have played an important role in China's technological progression, none have contributed as significantly as the United States, which accounted for 31 percent of its technology imports between 1996 and 2016.²³

It is unsurprising, then, in view of trade and technological tensions with the United States, that China is redoubling efforts to achieve greater self-sufficiency in the industries it believes will be central to the evolution of the global economy; it spotlights ten of them in "Made in China 2025," an ambitious initiative it announced in May 2015 pursuant to its goal of becoming a global leader in high-end manufacturing. The CCP's Central Office has instructed "all government offices and public institutions to remove foreign computer equipment and software" by 2022.²⁴ China is poised to debut by June a global positioning system that would rival that of the US Air Force. And a growing body of research demonstrates that China is becoming increasingly innovative in its own right.²⁵ It would be misguided for the United States to assume that authoritarian systems such as China's are intrinsically incapable of generating world-class innovations or that it can indefinitely stymie such innovations through export controls. Indeed, with technological progress increasingly involving collaborations between researchers across the world and emerging from initiatives of global corporations that are more beholden to market incentives than national boundaries, the United States could end up cutting itself off from breakthroughs if it adopts Cold War era-style restrictions.²⁶

Will middle powers align with the United States in the long term?

Observers have been warning for well over a decade that middle powers—especially, but not exclusively, in China’s periphery—would one day be compelled to choose between the United States and China, largely on account of the latter’s growing economic heft. In truth, there is no single choice that will prove decisive, but rather a series of military, diplomatic, and economic decisions that middle powers will make over many years.²⁷

Most of them will continue to adopt a hybrid approach toward Washington and Beijing. Japan offers a compelling illustration: while it is boosting its military ties with the United States, it is also discussing a three-way free-trade agreement with China and South Korea; participating in negotiations over the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP), a 15-country agreement that is likely to be the fulcrum of Indo-Pacific economic integration; and angling for its companies to play a greater role in developing Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) projects.²⁸ If even America’s closest ally in the Indo-Pacific is availing itself of multiple opportunities to increase its economic ties with China, the United States should assume neither that middle powers will ultimately have to make a choice nor that they will instinctively align themselves with the United States.

While extant concerns about the character of China’s resurgence are intensifying, they now coexist with potent apprehensions about the unpredictability of US conduct.²⁹ Unlike its postwar predecessors, the Trump administration views the rules-based order as more of a self-imposed constraint than a competitive advantage; thus, the president declared in September 2019 that “[t]he future does not belong to globalists. The future belongs to patriots.”³⁰ In pushing back against a system that he contends has hurt the US economy, Trump has targeted partners as well as competitors, often seeming to make little distinction between the two. Indeed, at a rally in Pennsylvania this past August, he claimed that “allies take advantage of us far greater than our enemies.”³¹

The United States has been embroiled in trade disputes with longstanding allies and partners including Canada, Mexico, the EU, India, Japan, and South Korea. Its increasing tendency to weaponize the US dollar is compelling friends, especially in Europe, to be more proactive in fashioning payment mechanisms that can circumvent its reach.³² In the security realm, President Trump reportedly threatened to pull the United States out of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) on several occasions during 2018.³³ The administration has also threatened to withdraw soldiers from Japan and South Korea unless each pays roughly five times more to offset the costs of stationing US troops.³⁴ It also threatened to impose sanctions of 25 percent on British, French, and German automobiles if they did not assist with the US “maximum pressure”

campaign against Iran.³⁵ Whether or not President Trump is reelected, US friends will now have to factor into their strategic outlooks the possibility of another leader with an “America First” disposition.

Nor does it help that the United States, even before the current administration, has focused more on dissuading middle powers from embracing China’s initiatives than on promulgating those of its own. The Obama administration lobbied hard against the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), only for the institution to recruit 57 founding members—including many of America’s

The US has focused more on dissuading middle powers than promulgating its own options.

closest allies and partners. Or take China’s flagship geoeconomic initiative, the BRI. The National Security Council warned Italy last March that endorsing it would grant “legitimacy to China’s predatory approach to investment and [would] bring no benefits to the Italian people.”³⁶ Italy signed on nonetheless, becoming the first G7 country to do so and becoming one of 138 countries in which the BRI was operating as of this past October.³⁷ Chinese companies signed BRI

contracts worth roughly US\$128 billion from January through November 2019, up 41 percent from the same period in 2018.³⁸

Observers have leveled numerous charges against the BRI, including that it is an imperialist project, it burdens recipient countries with unsustainable debt, and it exports environmental degradation.³⁹ And the initiative faces increasingly public and widespread backlash, a testament to the impatience and imprecision with which China debuted the initiative.⁴⁰ But the United States has yet to advance much in the way of competing or even supplementing activity in the realm of infrastructure. It has set up an agency, the International Development Finance Corporation (DFC), that has a US\$60 billion budget—twice that of its predecessor, the Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC)—and is permitted to make investments in both debt and equity, but it is unclear how much of an effect the DFC can have unless it harnesses the resources of the US private sector. The United States has also touted the Blue Dot Network it launched with Japan and Australia, but the initiative does not actually finance infrastructure development; it merely pledges to define guidelines for doing so in a transparent, sustainable manner. The first chief officer of the DFC, Adam Boehler, has likened the BRI to WeWork, a once promising startup that unraveled precipitously in 2019, contending that its international investments are “100 percent” akin to a house of cards.⁴¹ The charge is unlikely to carry

much weight with BRI recipient countries unless the United States can compete more credibly in the infrastructure space.

A comparable dynamic is at work with respect to 5G technology. The Trump administration has threatened to downgrade intelligence cooperation with US allies that allow Huawei to assist in building their next-generation mobile networks. National Security Advisor Robert O'Brien conveyed the administration's position starkly this past December, warning that "German citizens just are not ready to sign up for their state to become a vassal of Beijing, and the first step on that path is allowing Chinese 5G into Germany."⁴² While the United States might regard the embrace of Huawei as self-evidently misguided, few other countries appear to share its degree of concern; despite intense, sustained pressure from the Trump administration, for example, the United Kingdom decided in January that it would permit Huawei to play a limited role in building its next-generation mobile network. Huawei presently operates in over 170 countries, and it has signed over 60 5G contracts with international carriers.⁴³ It is making deep inroads not only in developing countries, where booming populations are generating huge connectivity demands, but also in much of the developed world.⁴⁴ Across Europe, for example, Huawei says it has 12,000 employees and 23 research and development centers; in addition, it spent more last year on lobbying Brussels than did its two European competitors, Ericsson and Nokia, combined.⁴⁵

This past November, the OPIC announced that it would collaborate with Trans Pacific Networks to develop "the world's longest subsea telecommunications cable, which will span the Indo-Pacific region."⁴⁶ Mr. Boehler has stated that the DFC will allocate some of its budget to help developing countries buy telecommunications equipment from companies besides Huawei: "We don't want to be out there saying no," he explained. "We want to be out there saying yes."⁴⁷ A bipartisan group of senators has proposed a bill that would allocate US\$1.25 billion to efforts aimed at boosting US competitiveness in the global 5G space. Most recently, White House economic advisor Larry Kudlow has announced that the Trump administration is working with AT&T, Dell, and Microsoft to develop "an American soup-to-nuts infrastructure for 5G" that officials expect to be operational within a year and a half.⁴⁸ While these proposals signal that the United States is thinking in more proactive terms, Washington's rhetoric still significantly outpaces its offerings. Some US observers, in fact, contend that it should focus on building a head start in the 6G space, concluding that China may have an irreversible 5G lead.⁴⁹

How likely is a power transition?

The responses to the previous two questions would seem to offer a pessimistic view of America's long-term strategic competitiveness. And with China contesting its economic centrality and technological preeminence on a global scale, narrowing the balance of military power in the Indo-Pacific, and, increasingly, shaping a world more conducive to authoritarianism, it is understandable to assume that we are witnessing another power transition. To conclude that China will displace the United States as the world's preeminent power, though, is effectively to posit that commercial momentum beyond a certain threshold removes the need to forge allies or cultivate a baseline of trust among the global public.⁵⁰

There are at least two reasons to believe that a tense, unsettled cohabitation is more probable. First, while the United States seems increasingly uncertain of the role it seeks to play in world affairs, it is unclear that China seeks to supplant it as the underwriter of a global order. Indeed, Georgetown University's Oriana Skylar Mastro concludes that China has "no interest in establishing a web of global alliances, sustaining a far-flung global military presence, sending troops thousands of miles from its borders, leading international institutions that would constrain its own behavior, or spreading its system of government abroad."⁵¹

It is unclear that China seeks to supplant the US as the underwriter of a global order.

While inveighing continuously against the US-led order, China has been circumspect about specifying the contours of its preferred system.⁵² The second reason to question the presumption of a power transition is that while the United States is in relative decline, it maintains significant strengths; and while China has undergone an extraordinary resurgence, it possesses critical liabilities.⁵³ It is worthwhile to review briefly each country's

strategic balance sheet, beginning with that of the former.

US foreign policy in the first two decades of this century has principally been characterized by a series of failed interventions in the Middle East. The global financial crisis damaged America's reputation as a prudent steward of the global economy, and intensifying political polarization continues to inhibit the development and pursuit of an affirmative foreign policy agenda. The Trump administration has further undercut America's strategic position, as noted earlier, and its penchant for uncertainty makes US friends reluctant to cooperate with Washington.⁵⁴

But the United States maintains formidable assets, including perhaps the greatest demographic outlook of any major power, an unrivaled system of higher

education, and a comparably singular ecosystem of innovation. The strike that killed General Qassem Soleimani and the speed with which 3,500 soldiers from the Army's 82nd Airborne Division deployed to the Middle East in the aftermath are two vivid reminders of America's unrivaled ability to project military power across the globe. As noted earlier, the US dollar retains a commanding role in global financial markets.⁵⁵ And while the Trump administration's "America First" posture has taken a toll on global attitudes toward US foreign policy, those attitudes also reveal significant apprehensions about Chinese conduct: according to a Spring 2018 survey by the Pew Research Center, a 25-country median of 63 percent would prefer to live in a world with the United States as its top power, while just 19 percent preferred China.⁵⁶

Turning to China's balance sheet, its resurgence is indisputable, especially in the economic realm. Its gross domestic product (GDP) has gone from being roughly 12 percent as large as America's at the turn of the century to two-thirds today, and despite the slowdown in its growth rate, China is on track to possess the world's largest economy well before the middle of the century. It became the largest exporter in 2009, overtaking Germany, and the largest trading country in 2013, overtaking the United States. China also accounts for roughly a third of global growth. In the military domain, the US-China Security Review and Economic Commission noted last year that the People's Liberation Army (PLA) "has made substantial progress in developing and fielding capabilities for force projection overseas."⁵⁷ Less appreciated, but no less important, is the growth of its diplomatic heft; while the United States is home to considerably more permanent missions than China (342 versus 256), China now has slightly more diplomatic posts (276 versus 273).⁵⁸ That the Trump administration has appointed a special envoy to counter China's growing sway at prominent international institutions is another indicator of the inroads Beijing has made—and of growing US anxiety.⁵⁹

But China's woes are growing in number and severity, beginning at home. Last year, it recorded its slowest rate of growth in almost 30 years; its debt continues to balloon, now equaling some 310 percent of its GDP; and it is doubling down on an increasingly inefficient state-led growth model.⁶⁰ Its population is forecast to peak in 2026, and its working-age population is set to decline by 73 million between 2018 and 2030, at which point its old-age dependency ratio—the ratio between the ranks of those 65 and over to those 15 to 64—will be approximately 30 percent, imposing a significant burden on China's public pension and healthcare systems.⁶¹ Making matters worse, China's birth rate reached a record low last year, at just under 1.05.⁶²

Nor does China's outlook brighten much beyond its borders. Indeed, while it is increasingly common to hear speculations about its drive for global hegemony, it is reasonable to ask if China can even pacify its own neighborhood. Where Beijing

once hoped to suppress nationalist fervor in Taipei by making the island's economy ever more dependent on the mainland, Taiwan is pushing more aggressively to diversify its web of relationships through President Tsai-ing Wen's New Southbound Policy. Similarly, while many observers suspected that demonstrations in Hong Kong over the now-withdrawn extradition law would dissipate as the economic costs to residents mounted and repression by PLA paramilitary forces intensified, they have persisted—thereby illuminating a tension inherent in deepening authoritarianism: it is both more potent in achieving widespread quiescence and more hamstrung when facing enduring protests. In its immediate periphery, China must contend with Australia, India, Japan, and South Korea, each of which, beyond being a formidable economic and military power in its own right, is increasingly apprehensive about China's strategic ambitions and increasingly intent on deepening security ties with the other three.

While China is making significant economic inroads across the world, especially through the BRI, the transactional partnerships it is forming in the process are vulnerable to all manner of political headwinds, whether sectarian warfare or a new, more nationalistic leader in a recipient country.⁶³ In addition, whether it is intimidating fellow claimants in the South China Sea, conducting “hostage diplomacy,” or threatening unspecified consequences for countries that exclude Huawei or give awards to Chinese dissidents, it is sowing growing alarm abroad.⁶⁴ Overlaying China's myriad challenges is a growing cult of personality around President Xi, who has increasingly surrounded himself with advisors who are afraid to offer him candid advice. The danger of that insularity has been on ample display as China has struggled to contain the coronavirus, arguably the most serious challenge to the CCP's legitimacy since he took power.

The preceding paragraphs scarcely aim to offer a systematic comparison of the two countries' respective inventories of power; they merely seek to suggest that the United States and China should accept one another as enduring realities.⁶⁵ Assuming that China will eventually succumb to its internal contradictions could yield complacency. Concluding that it is destined for global preeminence, though, could yield overreaction. Analyzing US-China tensions within the framework of power transition theory inclines us to focus on discrete but low-probability outcomes: an armed confrontation, a Sinocentric hierarchy, a new Cold War in which one side finally emerges triumphant, or a “safe passage” between incumbent and successor.⁶⁶ The most probable outcome—more a condition, really—is also the least dramatic: indefinite coevolution, whereby the United States and China continually adjust to each other and probe to gain greater clarity about the sacrifices each would be willing to make in the defense of its respective vital national interests.⁶⁷ Accepting at the outset the likelihood of long-term ambiguity will be essential to forging a sustainable policy toward China.

Might China's resurgence catalyze US renewal?

US foreign policy from the interwar period through the end of the Cold War was preoccupied in large measure with responding to revisionists that launched frontal assaults on the prevailing order: Japan, Nazi Germany, and the Soviet Union. One could argue that the end of the Cold War proved a Pyrrhic victory: while it eliminated an existential threat to the United States, it made the United States susceptible to strategic disorientation in the process. No less a figure than George Kennan warned of this risk—presciently, in retrospect—in 1994, when asked to weigh the legacy of containment.⁶⁸ The accretion of US power and the impression of unipolarity during the 1990s seemed to suggest that the United States could credibly delink foreign policy from the existence of an overarching challenger—or, presumptuously, that it need not concern itself too greatly with strategic discipline in the first instance.

The end of the Cold War made the US susceptible to strategic disorientation.

The past two decades, though, have witnessed not only strategic drift, with the United States prosecuting an ever-expanding campaign against an adaptive terrorist threat and playing far less of a role in the Indo-Pacific's strategic evolution than its national interests would dictate, but also failed interventions in Afghanistan, Iraq, Libya, and Syria. It is not surprising that this record would sow nostalgia for a traditional kind of strategic anchor. *Financial Times* columnist Janan Ganesh concludes that “[t]he absence of an international rival has been a disaster for the internal politics of the US and the emergence of a new one, in China, might be an unexpected blessing. For the first time since at least the 1980s, Americans face the kind of economic, ideological, and military challenge that can make domestic antagonism seem beside the point, if not unconscionable.”⁶⁹ China's resurgence would indeed seem to afford the United States a propitious opportunity to resume its familiar orientation—namely, confronting overarching challengers. With a conception of exceptionalism that is antithetical to America's in core respects, China is wielding its burgeoning economic heft on a global scale and growing increasingly vocal in criticizing the postwar order's normative and institutional impositions. Upon returning from last year's meeting of the Bilderberg Group, the *Financial Times*' Martin Wolf explained that this judgment pervaded the conversations he heard: “The disappearance of the Soviet Union left a big hole. The ‘war on terror’ was an inadequate replacement. But China ticks all boxes. For the US, it can be the ideological, military, and economic enemy many need. Here at last is a worthwhile opponent.”⁷⁰

But China may not prove a ready catalyst for cohesion. For starters, it is easier to mobilize public opinion and overcome policy inertia when aiming to counterbalance a nuclear antagonist with pretensions to a universal ideology than when seeking to manage a complex competitor with, at most, a rudimentary conception of an alternative world order. In early 2016, when she was still chair of the foreign affairs committee of China's National People's Congress, Fu Ying wrote an article in which she argued that the postwar order had grown obsolescent. Near the end, though, she offered a telling concession: "We are dissatisfied and ready to criticize. Yet we are not ready to propose a new design."⁷¹ China has thus far been selectively revisionist, with the degree of revisionism it exhibits varying considerably depending on which component of the order one scrutinizes.⁷²

In addition, when it comes to scoping the competitive challenge China poses to the United States, there are not only significant gaps between the views of the national security establishment, the business community, and the public, but also divergences within each of those constituencies. Consider, for example, that while many prominent administration officials contend that China seeks to displace the United States as the world's preeminent power, only 31 percent of Americans believe the United States should attempt to contain China.⁷³ For all the rhetoric about decoupling, explains the Hoover Institution's Amy Zegart, "the key feature of today's Sino-American rivalry isn't division by an iron curtain but entanglement across global capital markets and supply chains."⁷⁴ Comprehensive decoupling is likely to prove beyond the reach of even the most determined, reinforcing US and Chinese efforts.⁷⁵

Overcoming the aforementioned obstacles would help Washington craft a more unified policy toward Beijing, though not necessarily guarantee a more prudent one. Cohesion, after all, is not intrinsically virtuous; what matters is the expression it takes. Indeed, it would be inimical to US interests were the aforementioned constituencies to converge upon undertaking a unilateral attempt to contain China or an alarmist effort to thwart each of its declared objectives.⁷⁶ The United States must accommodate itself to the reality, however psychologically challenging, that it cannot prevent a relative diminution in its influence through sheer exertion. If, on the other hand, it harnesses that anxiety in ways that revitalize the US economy and restore America's ability to convene coalitions that address pressing global challenges, that same sentiment could prove to be an instrument of self-renewal.⁷⁷ The more clarity the United States has about what kind of world it would like to contribute to bringing about, the more likely it will be to leverage its concern constructively. Rather than determining US foreign policy, the imperative of contesting China should be subsumed under, and guided by, a broader, affirmative agenda.⁷⁸

A More Competitive United States?

To summarize briefly, the United States may not possess as much unilateral economic leverage over China as it would like to believe, middle countries will likely continue to adopt a hybrid approach in balancing their dealings with the United States and China, a power transition between the two countries is improbable, and China's resurgence may not mobilize the United States as quickly as Soviet aggression did. It would probably be prudent of the United States to assume, in addition, that its ability to affect China's internal governance will continue to decline; that the CCP will endure through continued adaptation; and that, while its rate of growth will steadily cool, China will avoid a hard landing.

On the other hand, the United States should take care that hyperbolic projections not overtake considered judgments as the basis of its policy: China has a grim demographic outlook and an increasingly inefficient growth model, is surrounded by highly capable democracies, has only transactional partners, and confronts growing global disquiet. Such obstacles will constrain its trajectory regardless of how maximalist its objectives may be. China is poised to be an increasingly formidable competitor—one with which the United States must nonetheless endeavor to salvage and preserve a baseline of cooperation. “Get tough on China” is an emotionally satisfying yet strategically inadequate injunction for a task of such magnitude and complexity.

“Get tough on China” is emotionally satisfying yet strategically inadequate.

The United States should, of course, be more aggressive in certain respects to safeguard its national interests. With China doubling down on its “nine-dash line” in the South China Sea, a claim that the Hague declared illegal in a unanimous July 2016 ruling, the United States should bolster its foreign military finance to members of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) so that they feel more confident in resisting China's attempts to consolidate its dominance in that vital body of water. With Chinese cyberespionage growing more sophisticated, the United States should, in the words of Senator Chris Coons (D-DE), erect “a higher fence around a small yard of our most critical and sensitive technologies.”⁷⁹ And with growing evidence that China is undertaking extraterritorial efforts to stifle free speech, the United States should be further unequivocal in defending the freedom of expression of its citizens, companies, and campuses as unnegotiable.

Ultimately, though, only by focusing primarily on restoring its own competitiveness—as opposed to curtailing China's—will the United States be

able to signal credibly to middle powers that it has a more durable theory of influence.⁸⁰ It is worth reiterating here a conclusion of the previous section: while contending that Beijing's resurgence may not be as actionable an impetus for US renewal as Washington might hope, it did not disclaim the possibility that that phenomenon *could* serve a catalytic role, contingent upon foresighted policy.⁸¹ The good news is that the United States can take many steps to regenerate its bases of power and restore its influence abroad, independent of what China does or does not do:

- Return the share of the federal budget allocated to basic and applied science and technology research to the Cold War era average (it was just 1.7 percent in 2017 compared to 3.6 percent in 1965);⁸²
- Modernize its immigration policies to ensure that it continues attracting and retaining high-skilled talent;
- Rebalance, in earnest, away from the Middle East and toward the Indo-Pacific;
- Harness the resources of the private sector to finance a credible geoeconomic agenda abroad; and
- Rebuild confidence in the ability of democracy to uplift the middle class and facilitate policy innovation.⁸³

This kind of enumeration may seem naive. America's political climate, after all, hinders it from pursuing these objectives, and there will be times when its response to China's resurgence will affect the manner in which it does so, if it does at all. How, for example, can the United States reduce the risks of censorship and espionage without cracking down broadly on the inflow of Chinese immigrants and, in the process, undercutting its soft power?⁸⁴ How can it mitigate the security risks that are increasingly evident in its present configuration of interdependence with China without triggering a wholesale rupture in economic ties?⁸⁵ How can it ensure favorable access to the world's largest consumer market without acquiescing to authoritarian dictates?⁸⁶

However vexing, these questions do not alter the judgment that US competitiveness should not, and need not, be beholden entirely or even largely to Chinese decision-making. Nor do they lessen the persuasiveness of the conclusion that the world will have little hope of slowing climate change, safeguarding macroeconomic stability, or preventing the emergence of pandemics without a modicum of US-China coordination, however begrudging and halting.

There is invariably a lag between the reassessment of an old policy and the formulation of a new one. The United States did not immediately adopt containment after the Second World War, and even though many accounts suggest that policy had largely prevailed over alternatives by 1950 or so, debate

among lawmakers continued beyond then.⁸⁷ The complexity of China's resurgence means that fashioning a viable modification of or alternative to "engage and hedge" will take considerably longer. As the *New York Times*' Edward Wong notes, the Trump administration is "struggling to piece together an approach to China that has elements of competition, containment, and constructive engagement, none of them sharply focused."⁸⁸

Accepting the prospect of indefinite cohabitation with China will be doubly daunting for the United States: beyond regarding its own preeminence as a self-evidently righteous condition of world affairs, it had long contended—and may still subconsciously believe—that China's system of government is ultimately unsustainable. Nevertheless, that country is both America's foremost challenger and its most necessary partner, a duality that ensures that competitive dynamics will inevitably interfere with cooperative ones.

Some disentanglement is, of course, appropriate. Interdependence is a dynamic phenomenon, after all, and as the balance of risks and opportunities it presents evolves, so too should America's assessment of its net contribution to US national interests. It should reconfigure its supply chains, for example, to reduce its dependence on Chinese components for the kinds of technologies Senator Coons mentions. Where selective, considered decoupling might enhance US competitiveness, though a more sweeping, impatient severance could contribute to Beijing's advantage and imperil necessary bilateral cooperation.

The Brookings Institution's Lindsey Ford exhorts the United States and its allies to "explore the risks of a future in which they have less leverage against a more capable, less interdependent competitor"—one that, as noted earlier, is adapting to US pressure more rapidly than many observers would have predicted.⁸⁹ Whatever approach Washington ultimately adopts toward Beijing, it should develop from incremental adjustments, not impulsive recalibrations, and from considered objectives, not abstract exhortations.

Notes

1. Robert Zoellick, "Whither China? From Membership to Responsibility," remarks to the National Council on US-China Relations Members' Gala, September 21, 2005, https://www.ncuscr.org/sites/default/files/migration/Zoellick_remarks_notes06_winter_spring.pdf.
2. Jonathan D. Pollack and Jeffrey A. Bader, *Looking before We Leap: Weighing the Risks of US-China Disengagement* (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2019), https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/FP_20190716_us_china_pollack_bader.pdf; Charles W. Boustany and Aaron L. Friedberg, *Partial Disengagement: A New U.S. Strategy for Economic Competition with China* (Washington, DC: National Bureau of Asian Research, 2019), https://www.nbr.org/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/publications/sr82_china-task-force-report-final.pdf; and Kevin Rudd, "To Decouple or Not to Decouple?" Robert

- F. Ellsworth Memorial Lecture, University of California-San Diego, November 4, 2019, <https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/decouple-or-not-decouple>.
3. *National Security Strategy of the United States of America* (Washington, DC: White House, 2017): 25, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf>.
 4. Chad P. Bown, "US-China Trade War Tariffs: An Up-to-Date Chart," Peterson Institute for International Economics, February 14, 2020, <https://www.piie.com/research/piie-charts/us-china-trade-war-tariffs-date-chart>.
 5. Tom McKay, "Looks Like Huawei Might Be Screwed," Gizmodo, February 14, 2020, <https://www.gizmodo.com.au/2020/02/looks-like-huawei-might-be-screwed/>.
 6. "China Used the Rest of the World to Cushion Itself from Trump's Tariff Barrage," *Bloomberg*, January 14, 2020, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-14/china-used-rest-of-world-to-cushion-trump-s-2019-tariff-barrage>; Alan Rappeport, "Trade War Leads Chinese Spending in U.S. to Plunge," *New York Times*, July 22, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/21/us/politics/china-investment-trade-war.html>.
 7. Robert D. Blackwill and Ashley Tellis, *Revising U.S. Grand Strategy toward China* (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2015), https://cdn.cfr.org/sites/default/files/pdf/2015/04/China_CSR72.pdf; Graham Allison, *Destined for War: Can America and China Escape Thucydides's Trap?* (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2017); and Kurt M. Campbell and Ely Ratner, "The China Reckoning: How Beijing Defied American Expectations," *Foreign Affairs* 97, no. 2 (March/April 2018): 60–70, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2018-02-13/china-reckoning>.
 8. "Trump's Assault on the Global Trading System: And Why Decoupling from China Will Change Everything," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 5 (September/October 2019): 134, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/asia/2019-08-12/trumps-assault-global-trading-system>.
 9. Michael Schuman, "The Discord of the U.S. Stance against China," *Atlantic*, July 29, 2019, <https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/07/how-will-democrats-deal-china/594817/>.
 10. Minxin Pei, "The US Needs to Talk about China," *Project Syndicate*, July 22, 2019, <https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/trump-china-policy-confrontation-engagement-containment-by-minxin-pei-2019-07>.
 11. Melanie Hart and Kelly Magsamen, *Limit, Leverage, and Compete: A New Strategy on China* (Washington, DC: Center for American Progress, 2019), <https://cdn.americanprogress.org/content/uploads/2019/04/16080401/ChinaStrategy-report1.pdf>; Franklin D. Kramer, *Managed Competition: Meeting China's Challenge in a Multi-vector World* (Washington, DC: Atlantic Council, 2019), <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Meeting-Chinas-Challenges-Report-WEB.pdf>; Robert D. Blackwill, *Implementing Grand Strategy toward China: Twenty-Two U.S. Policy Prescriptions* (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2020), https://cdn.cfr.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/CSR85_Blackwill_China.pdf; and Ely Ratner et al., *Rising to the China Challenge: Renewing American Competitiveness in the Indo-Pacific* (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, 2020), <https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/rising-to-the-china-challenge>.
 12. World Bank, "GDP (current US\$)," accessed 2019, <https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD>; Juan Carlos, "All the World's Wealth in One Visual," How Much, January 16, 2020, <https://howmuch.net/articles/distribution-worlds-wealth-2019>; "America's Aggressive Use of Sanctions Endangers the Dollar's Reign," *Economist*,

- January 18, 2020, <https://www.economist.com/briefing/2020/01/18/americas-aggressive-use-of-sanctions-endangers-the-dollars-reign>.
13. *The China Challenge, Part I: Economic Coercion as Statecraft: Hearing before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee Subcommittee on East Asia, the Pacific, and International Cybersecurity Policy*, 115th Cong. (July 24, 2018) (statement of Ely Ratner, Vice President and Director of Studies at the Center for a New American Security), https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/072418_Ratner_Testimony.pdf.
 14. See Tom Mitchell, "Trade Wars: China Fears an Emerging United Front," *Financial Times*, September 11, 2018, <https://www.ft.com/content/ee361e2e-b283-11e8-8d14-6f049d06439c>; Laura Silver, Kat Devlin, and Christine Huang, "China's Economic Growth Mostly Welcomed in Emerging Markets, but Neighbors Wary of Its Influence," Pew Research Center, December 5, 2019, <https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2019/12/05/chinas-economic-growth-mostly-welcomed-in-emerging-markets-but-neighbors-wary-of-its-influence/>.
 15. "Trade War? China's Exporters Have Expanded Their Global Market Share," *Economist*, December 12, 2019, <https://www.economist.com/finance-and-economics/2019/12/12/trade-war-chinas-exporters-have-expanded-their-global-market-share>.
 16. Chad P. Bown, "US-China Trade War Tariffs: An Up-to-Date Chart," Peterson Institute for International Economics, February 14, 2020, <https://www.piie.com/research/piie-charts/us-china-trade-war-tariffs-date-chart>.
 17. Li Wei, "Towards Economic Decoupling? Mapping Chinese Discourse on the China–US Trade War," *Chinese Journal of International Politics* 12, no. 4 (Winter 2019): 551, <https://academic.oup.com/cjip/article/12/4/519/5650490>.
 18. Dan Strumpf, "Huawei's Revenue Hits Record \$122 Billion in 2019 Despite U.S. Campaign," *Wall Street Journal*, December 30, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/huaweis-revenue-hits-record-122-billion-in-2019-despite-u-s-campaign-11577754021>.
 19. Asa Fitch and Dan Strumpf, "Huawei Manages to Make Smartphones without American Chips," *Wall Street Journal*, December 1, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/huawei-manages-to-make-smartphones-without-american-chips-11575196201>.
 20. Raymond Zhong, "Huawei's U.S. Restrictions Expose a High-Tech Achilles' Heel for China," *New York Times*, May 22, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/21/technology/huawei-china-us-trade.html>.
 21. Kiran Stacey, "Huawei Admits that US Sanctions are Hurting," *Financial Times*, October 20, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/1567d7c2-f1ed-11e9-bfa4-b25f11f42901>.
 22. Stu Woo and Asa Fitch, "The Great U.S.-China Tech Divide," *Wall Street Journal*, January 20, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-great-u-s-china-tech-divide-11579542441>.
 23. Jonathan Woetzel et al., *China and the World: Inside the Dynamics of a Changing Relationship* (New York: McKinsey Global Institute, 2019): 37, <https://www.mckinsey.com/~media/mckinsey/featured%20insights/china/china%20and%20the%20world%20inside%20the%20dynamics%20of%20a%20changing%20relationship/mgi-china-and-the-world-full-report-june-2019-vf.ashx>.
 24. Yuan Yang and Nian Liu, "Beijing Orders State Offices to Replace Foreign PCs and Software," *Financial Times*, December 8, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/b55fc6ee-1787-11ea-8d73-6303645ac406>.
 25. Robert D. Atkinson and Caleb Foote, *Is China Catching Up to the United States in Innovation?* (Washington, DC: Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, 2019), <http://www2.itif.org/2019-china-catching-up-innovation.pdf>; Mark J. Greeven,

- George S. Yip, and Wei Wei, "Understanding China's Next Wave of Innovation," *MIT Sloan Management Review* 60, no. 3 (Spring 2019): 75–80, <https://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/understanding-chinas-next-wave-of-innovation/>; and James L. Schoff and Asei Ito, "Competing with China on Technology and Innovation," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 10, 2019, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/10/10/competing-with-china-on-technology-and-innovation-pub-80010>.
26. Julian Baird Gewirtz, "China's Long March to Technological Supremacy: The Roots of Xi Jinping's Ambition to 'Catch Up and Surpass,'" *Foreign Affairs*, August 27, 2019, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-08-27/chinas-long-march-technological-supremacy>; Emily Feng, "Stopping Key Tech Exports to China Could Backfire, Researchers and Firms Say," *NPR*, May 14, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/05/14/722933448/stopping-key-tech-exports-to-china-could-backfire-researchers-and-firms-say>; Jade Leung, Sophie-Charlotte Fischer, and Allan Dafoe, "Export Controls in the Age of AI," *War on the Rocks*, August 28, 2019, <https://warontherocks.com/2019/08/export-controls-in-the-age-of-ai/>; Ana Swanson, "The Divide Over How to Contain China Tech," *New York Times*, December 24, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/23/business/trump-technology-china-trade.html>.
 27. I thank Eric Sayers, an adjunct senior fellow with the Center for American Security's Asia-Pacific Security Program, for crystallizing this point.
 28. Céline Pajon, "Japan's Indo-Pacific Strategy: Shaping a Hybrid Regional Order," *War on the Rocks*, December 18, 2019, <https://warontherocks.com/2019/12/japans-indo-pacific-strategy-shaping-a-hybrid-regional-order/>.
 29. "Don't Be Fooled by the Trade Deal between America and China," *Economist*, January 2, 2020, <https://www.economist.com/leaders/2020/01/02/dont-be-fooled-by-the-trade-deal-between-america-and-china>.
 30. "Remarks by President Trump to the 74th Session of the United Nations General Assembly," The White House, September 25, 2019, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-74th-session-united-nations-general-assembly/>.
 31. "Remarks by President Trump on American Energy and Manufacturing," The White House, August 13, 2019, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-american-energy-manufacturing-monaco-pa/>.
 32. Alan Rappeport and Katie Rogers, "Friend and Foe Alike Seeking Workarounds for Trump's Sanctions," *New York Times*, November 16, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/15/us/politics/trump-iran-sanctions.html>.
 33. Julian E. Barnes and Helene Cooper, "As Russia Works to Weaken NATO, Trump Talks of a U.S. Withdrawal," *New York Times*, January 15, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/14/us/politics/nato-president-trump.html>.
 34. Seth Robson, "At NATO Summit, Trump Says Japan and South Korea Should Pay More for U.S. Troops," *Stars and Stripes*, December 4, 2019, <https://www.stripes.com/news/pacific/at-nato-summit-trump-says-japan-and-south-korea-should-pay-more-for-us-troops-1.609703>.
 35. John Hudson and Souad Mekhennet, "Europeans Acted on Iran Deal after U.S. Threat of Tariffs," *Washington Post*, January 16, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/days-before-europeans-warned-iran-of-nuclear-deal-violations-trump-secretly-threatened-to-impose-25percent-tariff-on-european-autos-if-they-didnt/2020/01/15/0a3ea8ce-37a9-11ea-a01d-b7cc8ec1a85d_story.html.

36. National Security Council (@WHNSC), "Italy is a major global economy and a great investment destination," Twitter, March 9, 2019, 10:25 a.m., <https://twitter.com/whnsc/status/1104402719568203776>.
37. "How Will the Belt and Road Initiative Advance China's Interests?" ChinaPower, October 18, 2019, <https://chinapower.csis.org/china-belt-and-road-initiative/>.
38. Keith Bradsher, "China Renews Its 'Belt and Road' Push for Global Influence," *New York Times*, January 16, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/15/business/china-belt-and-road.html>.
39. Brahma Chellaney, "Ambitious but Short on Transparency," *Washington Times*, October 1, 2018, <https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2018/oct/1/chinas-imperial-project-runs-into-resistance/>; Mark Green, "China's Debt Diplomacy," *Foreign Policy*, April 25, 2019, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/25/chinas-debt-diplomacy/>; Sagotam Saha, "China's Belt and Road Plan Is Destroying the World," *National Interest*, August 18, 2019, <https://nationalinterest.org/feature/chinas-belt-and-road-plan-destroying-world-74166>.
40. Yuen Yuen Ang, "Demystifying Belt and Road: The Struggle to Define China's 'Project of the Century,'" *Foreign Affairs*, May 22, 2019, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-05-22/demystifying-belt-and-road>.
41. James Politi and Demetri Sevastopulo, "China's \$1.3tn Global Spending Spree Will Collapse, Says Top US Official," *Financial Times*, December 23, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/5b6f73e6-233a-11ea-b8a1-584213ee7b2b>.
42. Demetri Sevastopulo, "US Warns Boris Johnson over Huawei Risks to UK Citizens' Secrets," *Financial Times*, December 24, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/686bfaf2-25d7-11ea-9a4f-963f0ec7e134>.
43. Emily Feng and Amy Cheng, "China's Tech Giant Huawei Spans Much of the Globe Despite U.S. Efforts to Ban It," NPR, October 24, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/10/24/759902041/chinas-tech-giant-huawei-spans-much-of-the-globe-despite-u-s-efforts-to-ban-it>.
44. David E. Sanger, "Huawei Ban Gains Trump a Wall at Last," *New York Times*, May 28, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/27/us/politics/us-huawei-berlin-wall.html>.
45. Matina Stevis-Gridneff, "Huawei Chases 5G Deals with Charm Blitz in EU," *New York Times*, December 28, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/27/world/europe/huawei-EU-5G-Europe.html>.
46. "OPIC to Support World's Longest Subsea Telecommunications Cable," Submarine Telecoms Forum, November 5, 2019, <https://subtelforum.com/opic-to-support-worlds-longest-subsea-telecommunications-cable/>.
47. Alistair Barr, "U.S. to Tap \$60 Billion War Chest in Boon for Huawei Rivals," *Bloomberg*, December 3, 2019, <https://finance.yahoo.com/news/u-tap-60-billion-war-120000537.html>.
48. Bob Davis and Drew FitzGerald, "U.S. Pushing Effort to Develop 5G Alternative to Huawei," *Wall Street Journal*, February 4, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-pushing-effort-to-develop-5g-alternative-to-huawei-11580831592>.
49. Gordon Corera, "Huawei 5G Verdict Is a Decision 'With Few Good Options,'" BBC, January 28, 2020, <https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-51263799>.
50. M. Taylor Fravel, et al., "China Is Not an Enemy," *Washington Post*, July 3, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/making-china-a-us-enemy-is-counterproductive/2019/07/02/647d49d0-9bfa-11e9-b27f-ed2942f73d70_story.html.

51. "The Stealth Superpower: How China Hid Its Global Ambitions," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 1 (January/February 2019): 31, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/china-plan-rule-asia>.
52. Nadège Rolland, *China's Vision for a New World Order* (Washington, DC: National Bureau of Asian Research, 2020): 17, <https://www.nbr.org/publication/chinas-vision-for-a-new-world-order/>.
53. Michael Beckley, *Unrivaled: Why America Will Remain the World's Sole Superpower* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2018); Joshua Shiffrin, "Should the United States Fear China's Rise?" *Washington Quarterly* 41, no. 4 (Winter 2019): 65–83, <https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2018.1557491>; and James T. Areddy, "China's Xi Faces New Limits, at Home and Abroad," *Wall Street Journal*, January 20, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-xi-faces-new-limits-at-home-and-abroad-11579474468>.
54. Donald J. Trump. "Trump on Foreign Policy," *National Interest*, April 27, 2016, <https://nationalinterest.org/feature/trump-foreign-policy-15960>.
55. "The Search to Find an Alternative to the Dollar," *Economist*, January 18, 2020, <https://www.economist.com/leaders/2020/01/18/the-search-to-find-an-alternative-to-the-dollar>.
56. Richard Wike, "The New Anti-Americanism: How Worries about U.S. Dominance Gave Way to Worries about U.S. Decline," *Foreign Affairs*, January 8, 2020, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2020-01-08/new-anti-americanism>.
57. *2019 Report to Congress* (Washington, DC: US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2019): 300, <https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-11/2019%20Annual%20Report%20to%20Congress.pdf>.
58. Bonnie Bley, "The New Geography of Global Diplomacy: China Advances as the United States Retreats," *Foreign Affairs*, November 27, 2019, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-11-27/new-geography-global-diplomacy>.
59. Colum Lynch, "U.S. State Department Appoints Envoy to Counter Chinese Influence at the U.N.," *Foreign Policy*, January 22, 2020, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/01/22/us-state-department-appoints-envoy-counter-chinese-influence-un-trump/>.
60. Dion Rabouin, "1 Big Thing: The World's Fast-Growing Mountain of Debt," *Axios*, January 13, 2020, <https://www.axios.com/newsletters/axios-markets-2d98f27f-a92a-477a-9f80-fc821914db99.html>; Yasheng Huang, "China Has a Big Economic Problem, and It Isn't the Trade War," *New York Times*, January 17, 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/17/opinion/china-economy.html>.
61. "Revised Demographic Forecasts for China: Key Takeaways," *Economist Intelligence Unit*, July 2, 2019, <http://country.eiu.com/article.aspx?articleid=1098186693&Country=China&topic=Economy>.
62. Lily Kuo, "China's Birthrate Falls to Lowest Level Despite Push for More Babies," *Guardian*, January 17, 2020, <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jan/17/chinas-birthrate-falls-to-lowest-level-despite-push-for-more-babies>.
63. Bonnie S. Glaser, "The U.S. Really Needs Its Friends," *New York Times*, June 6, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/05/opinion/us-allies-china-g7-canada-tariffs.html>.
64. Donald Clarke, "China's Hostage Diplomacy," *Lawfare*, January 11, 2019, <https://www.lawfareblog.com/chinas-hostage-diplomacy-0>.
65. Nicholas Kitchen and Michael Cox, "Power, Structural Power, and American Decline," *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 32, no. 6 (2019): 739, <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09557571.2019.1606158>.

66. Kori Schake, *Safe Passage: The Transition from British to American Hegemony* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2017).
67. Evan Osnos, "The Future of America's Contest with China," *New Yorker*, January 13, 2020, <https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2020/01/13/the-future-of-americas-contest-with-china>.
68. "The Failure in Our Success," *New York Times*, March 14, 1994, <https://www.nytimes.com/1994/03/14/opinion/the-failure-in-our-success.html>.
69. Janan Ganesh, "A Common Enemy Could Heal the US Partisan Divide," *Financial Times*, January 23, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/cf4eafc4-1e69-11e9-b126-46fc3ad87c65>; Giselle Donnelly, "What America Needs Is a 'Good,' Long Cold War," American Enterprise Institute, February 10, 2020, <https://www.aei.org/foreign-and-defense-policy/what-america-needs-is-a-good-long-cold-war/>.
70. Martin Wolf, "The Looming 100-Year US-China Conflict," *Financial Times*, June 4, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/52b71928-85fd-11e9-a028-86cea8523dc2>.
71. "The US World Order Is a Suit That No Longer Fits," *Financial Times*, January 6, 2016, <https://www.ft.com/content/c09cbb6-b3cb-11e5-b147-e5e5bba42e51>.
72. Alastair Iain Johnston, "China in a World of Orders: Rethinking Compliance and Challenge in Beijing's International Relations," *International Security* 44, no. 2 (Fall 2019): 9–60, https://www.mitpressjournals.org/doi/full/10.1162/isec_a_00360.
73. Craig Kafura, "Public Prefers Cooperation and Engagement with China," Chicago Council on Global Affairs, October 9, 2019, <https://www.thechicagocouncil.org/publication/public-prefers-cooperation-and-engagement-china>; Richard Bush and Ryan Hass, "The China Debate Is Here to Stay," Brookings Institution, March 4, 2019, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/03/04/the-china-debate-is-here-to-stay/>.
74. Amy Zegart, "The Race for Big Ideas Is On," *Atlantic*, January 13, 2020, <https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/01/end-simple-foreign-policy-tropes/604783/>.
75. Michael Hirsh, "Trump's Economic Iron Curtain Against China," *Foreign Policy*, August 23, 2019, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/08/23/trumps-economic-iron-curtain-against-china-hawk-peter-navarro-american-factory-obama/>.
76. Mira Rapp-Hooper, "From Primacy to Openness: U.S. Strategic Objectives in Asia" in Leah Bitounis and Jonathon Price, ed., *The Struggle for Power: U.S.-China Relations in the 21st Century* (Washington, DC: Aspen Institute, 2020): 109, <https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/content/uploads/2020/01/TheStruggleForPower.pdf>.
77. Ali Wyne, "How the US Should Frame Its Approach to China," *Financial Times*, July 24, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/851931ea-adfc-11e9-8030-530adfa879c2>.
78. Melvyn Leffler "China Isn't the Soviet Union. Confusing the Two Is Dangerous.," *Atlantic*, December 2, 2019, <https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/12/cold-war-china-purely-optional/601969/>.
79. "Remarks by U.S. Senator Chris Coons: The Nixon Forum on U.S.-China Relations," Kissinger Institute on China and the United States, October 18, 2019, <https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/remarks-us-senator-chris-coons-the-nixon-forum-us-china-relations>.
80. Michael J. Mazarr and Ali Wyne, "The Real US-China Competition: Competing Theories of Influence," *Lowy Interpreter*, January 29, 2020, <https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/real-us-china-competition-competing-theories-influence>.
81. Tarun Chhabra, Scott Moore, and Dominic Tierney, "The Left Should Play the China Card: Foreign Rivalry Inspires Progress at Home," *Foreign Affairs*, February 13, 2020, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2020-02-13/left-should-play-china-card>.

82. Ezekiel Emanuel, Amy Gadsden, and Scott Moore, "How the U.S. Surrendered to China on Scientific Research," *Wall Street Journal*, April 19, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-the-u-s-surrendered-to-china-on-scientific-research-11555666200>.
83. *China's Digital Authoritarianism: Surveillance, Influence, and Political Control: Hearing before the US House of Representatives Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence*, 116th Cong. (May 16, 2019) (testimony of Jessica Chen Weiss), <https://docs.house.gov/meetings/IG/IG00/20190516/109462/HHRG-116-IG00-Wstate-ChenWeissJ-20190516.pdf>.
84. Sally Herships and Cardiff Garcia, "Openness Versus National Security: A Dilemma for U.S. Schools," NPR, November 5, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/11/05/776504323/openness-versus-national-security-a-dilemma-for-u-s-schools>; Peter Waldman, "As China Anxiety Rises in U.S., Fears of New Red Scare Emerge," *Bloomberg*, December 31, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-12-31/as-china-anxiety-rises-in-u-s-fears-of-new-red-scare-emerge>; and Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "The Moral Hazard of Dealing with China," January 11, 2020, <https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2020/01/stephen-schwarzman-china-surveillance-scholars-colleges/604675/>.
85. Henry Farrell and Abraham L. Newman, "Chained Globalization: Why It's Too Late to Decouple," *Foreign Affairs* 99, no. 1 (January/February 2020): 76, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2019-12-10/chained-globalization>.
86. For a sense of this dilemma, see Patrick McGee, "Apple Faces China Dilemma as Profits and Values Clash," *Financial Times*, October 11, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/5998c894-eba7-11e9-a240-3b065ef5fc55>; Derek Thompson, "The NBA-China Disaster Is a Stress Test for Capitalism," *Atlantic*, October 12, 2019, <https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/10/nba-china-disaster-stress-test-capitalism/599947/>; and Laurent Belsie, "American Values or Chinese Profits? US Companies Face Crosswinds," *Christian Science Monitor*, October 25, 2019, <https://www.csmonitor.com/Business/2019/1025/American-values-or-Chinese-profits-US-companies-face-crosswinds>.
87. Kevin Grimm, *America Enters the Cold War: The Road to Global Commitment, 1945–1950* (New York: Routledge, 2018), 111.
88. "U.S. vs. China: Why This Power Struggle Is Different," *New York Times*, June 27, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/26/world/asia/united-states-china-conflict.html>.
89. Lindsey Ford, "Refocusing the China Debate: American Allies and the Question of US-China 'Decoupling,'" Brookings Institution, February 7, 2020, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/02/07/refocusing-the-china-debate-american-allies-and-the-question-of-us-china-decoupling/>.